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Attending college 
means choosing a 
major and becoming an 
expert in that field. Jobs 
and internships allow 
individuals to pracitce 
that.

The University of 
Minnesota Duluth will 
be holding its annual 
Job and Internship Fair 
on Oct. 8, 2015 from 
10 a.m. to 2 p.m. in the 
Kirby Ballroom and 
Rafters.

“The Job and Intern-
ship Fair is a collabo-
ration of UMD, Lake 
Superior and Saint 
Scholastica,” Susan 
Hudec, employer rela-
tions coordinator, said.

The fair is open to 
current students and 
recent graduates.

According to Hudec, 
last year 424 students 
attended the fair. This 
year there will be a 
record number of 94 
employers attending the 
fair, potentially bring-
ing a higher number of 
students. 

The fair has no fee. 
Students register at the 
door with their U Card.

Brian Robertson, 
senior, is a Communi-
cation and Psychology 
major. He works as an 
outreach assistant in 
the Multicultural Cen-
ter. He is also involved 
in helping with the Job 
and Internship Fair.

“My job is to make 
sure students are com-
fortable and prepared,” 
Robertson said.

This year there is an 
app called Guidebook 
by U of M available for 
students who want to 
build a plan based on 
their skills, interests, 
strengths and values. 
The app gives students 
access to employers, 
information sessions, 
etc. According to 
Robertson, it is helpful 
in finding potential jobs 
and internships.

“The one thing that 
I learned from my 
internship is resume 
skills. I learned a lot 
about formatting as well 
as what I should and 
shouldn’t include…. 
This is something that 
I can take with me after 
I graduate,” Robertson 
said.

LinkedIn and Gold-
PASS are located on the 

Career and Internship 
Services website and 
provide students with 
professional help on 
their resumes.

“We highly encour-
age students to prepare. 
We encourage them 
to dress professionally, 
bring a resume and take 
notes,” Hudec said.

It is recommended 
that students arrive as 
close to the start of the 
fair as possible.

When speaking with 
potential employers, 
students should con-
duct themselves profes-
sionally by introducing 
themselves, making eye 
contact and establishing 
their purpose for stop-
ping by.

“Our vision is for 
all UMD students to 
embrace their future 
with confidence,” 
Robertson said.

According to Hudec, 
the main purpose of 
the fair is to gather 
information and make 
contacts with potential 
employers. This will 
provide students 
with the opportunity 
to create job and 
internship experiences 
for the future.

UMD HOCKEY 
MEN’S HOME 
OPENER THIS 
FRIDAY AT 7 PM

see story on C1

Find a job 
at the fair

WRAC takes 
back the 

night

Hannah Broadbent
News Editor

The Women’s 
Resource and Action 
Center (WRAC) is a 
student organization on 
campus. Don’t be fooled 
by the name, they help 
all genders including 
males, females and oth-
ers. 

Their main focus is 
working as advocates 
for the Program for Aid 
to Victims of Sexual 
Assault (PAVSA) and 
providing resources for 
students. 

“We try to do our 
best with that during 
office hours and our pri-
vate time if need be,” 
WRAC intern Eva Gal-
legos-Perez said. 

According to the 
director of the Office of 
Cultural Diversity Susa-
na Peyalo-Woodward, 
WRAC started in the 
department of Women, 
Gender and Sexuali-
ty in the early 1980s. 

WRAC was once a part 
of their office but now is 
located in the Multicul-
tural Center and work 
collaboratively with the 
department. 

Peya lo -Woodward 
said WRAC partners 
with other organiza-
tions around campus 
when it comes to issues 
of gender and gender 
identity. 

“Our services are not 
only for women. We 
welcome everyone,” 
Peyalo-Woodward said. 

For example WRAC 
partners with the Office 
of Student Conduct to 
do programming spe-
cifically talking about 
masculinity. 

Peya lo -Woodward 
said that several years 
ago there was a group of 
men that wanted to help 
spread the word on the 
same issues that WRAC 
covers. The group was 
very active for only one 
year but every year they 
are hoping that students 

will once again be active 
in the group. 

Last year around 
400 men came to visit 
WRAC, a much greater 
number than the year 
before. 

“Most men come to 
educate themselves,” 
Gallegos-Perez said. 

According to Gal-
legos-Perez men wander 
in for coffee and then 
ask about condoms, 
condom use and what 
WRAC does. 

“It’s really interesting 
how the visits start with, 
‘I’m going to get coffee,’ 
and turns into ‘Actually, 
I had a question,’” Gal-
legos-Perez said. 

Nate Twedt, another 
WRAC intern, said a 
lot of men come in with 
questions on how to sup-
port their friends that 
have just become vic-
tims of sexual assault. 

According to Anna 
Spielmann, a third 
WRAC intern, there 

Jimmy Gilligan
Sports Editor

There were numerous 
claims of Title IX viola-
tions against the UMD 
Athletic Department in 
a lawsuit filed last week 
by former coaches Jen-
nifer Banford, Shan-
non Miller and Annette 
Wiles.

In their lawsuit, filed 
last Monday against the 
University Of Minne-
sota Board of Regents, 

all three coaches claim 
that their programs 
were under-support-
ed in terms of staff, 
equipment and funding 
compared to UMD’s 
men’s programs. They 
also claim to have been 
harassed and ignored 
after voicing these con-
cerns. 

In one of the more 
explicit comparisons, 
the lawsuit argues that 
the UMD Athletic 
Department violated 
Title IX laws by not pro-
viding equal resourc-
es for the men’s and 
women’s hockey pro-
grams. The examples 
of inequality provided 
in the lawsuit include 
the head coach’s sala-
ry, a large difference in 
recruiting budgets and 
less support staff for 
the women’s program, 
among other discrepan-
cies. 

“The previous 
administration sup-
ported women’s sports 

and the rights of lesbian 
coaches and students. 
Changes in the campus 
leadership and hiring of 
the new athletic director 
led to the purge of the 
women you see before 
you today,” former 
head coach of UMD’s 
women’s hockey team 
Shannon Miller said in 
the press conference as 
reported by the Duluth 
News Tribune. 

The lawsuit also notes 
that the men’s program 
had a full-time direc-
tor of hockey opera-
tions while the women’s 
director of hockey oper-
ations was only a part-
time position. Another 
issue was the fact that 
the men’s program had 
a full-time equipment 
manager and a full-time 
strength coach and the 
women’s program had 
only one coach to cov-
er both of these posi-
tions.   

According to bud-
get data acquired from 

Josh Berlo, the athletic 
director at UMD, the 
men’s hockey budget 
in the past two seasons 
(2013-2014 and 2014-
2015) was a combined 
22.7 percent larger than 
the women’s program 
over that same span. 
This year, the projected 
budget for the men’s and 
women’s hockey pro-
grams are $2,027,875 
and $1,594,982 respec-
tively. 

But while there are 
differences in expens-
es the larger disparities 
are with revenue. This 
budget data also notes 
that the revenue for the 
men’s hockey team in 
2014-2015 season was 
$1,704,786 and the rev-
enue for the women’s 
hockey team in that 
same year was $108,016. 
The two numbers grow 
even further apart when 
factoring in the athletic 
department’s sponsor-
ship revenue, an over-
whelming portion of 

which is attributed to 
the attendance at men’s 
hockey games. 

According to Brian 
Nystrom, the direc-
tor of marketing and 
corporate relations 
for Bulldog athletics, 
approximately 75 per-
cent of sponsorship 
revenue is attributed to 
men’s hockey annually 
based on the “impres-
sions derived” from the 
attendance of men’s and 
women’s hockey as well 
as football--the three 
UMD programs that 
draw the largest atten-
dance figures. 

Last year the men’s 
hockey team account-
ed for 70.2 percent of 
the combined atten-
dance figures for those 
three sports; 108,020 of 
153,895 total attendees. 
Nystrom noted that the 
percentage varies slight-
ly from year-to-year 
depending on the num-
ber of home games 

Shannon Miller’s men’s and women’s hockey comparisons don’t add up

see MILLER, B3

see WRAC, B3

Shannon Miller

Doing the math

Restaurant review: 

Tavern on 
the Hill

see story on C3
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National Coming Out Day 
Luncheon
Noon | Ballroom
UMD’s GLBTQAI Com-
mission will hold a 
National Coming Out 
Day Luncheon in the 
University of Minnesota 
Duluth Kirby Ballroom 
on Wednesday, October 
7 from 12–1 p.m. The an-
nual event supports and 
celebrates the GLBTQA 
community.
Cost: Free

University for Seniors 
Library Tour
2:30 p.m. | Kathryn A. 
Martin Library
New and returning 
University for Seniors 
are welcome to join this 
tour of the UMD library. If 
you’re wondering where 
the card catalog is, this 
tour is for you! Learn 
about the resources that 
are available to patrons 
in a modern library from 
the familiar (daily news-
papers onsite) to the new 
(multimedia hub). US 
members can sign up for 
library cards during the 
tour.
Cost: Free

WED
31

MON
5

U.S. Journey Jargon: 
Uzbekistan - Land of 
Minarets, Mosques and 
Mausoleums
11:30 a.m. | Griggs 
Center
Uzbekistan is in Central 
Asia and is primarily an 
Islamic country on the 
ancient Silk Road. With 
2,500 years of history, 
culture and architecture, 
this is a country with 
much to teach all of us.
Presenter: Donna 
Effinger, University for 
Seniors member. Donna 
is an avid traveler and 
loves to share the stories 
of history, culture, food, 
etc. She has been a 
member of US for about 
8 years.
Cost: Free

TUE
6

Fall Leadership Series 
at Glensheen -- Con-
flict: We can’t succeed 
without it
7:30 a.m. | Glensheen 
Recreation Room
Conflict is important 
to a healthy work-
place and creative 
decision-making. High 
performing teams 
understand the differ-
ence between con-
structive and destruc-
tive conflict and use 
constructive conflict 
to create better out-
comes for their group 
and for the organiza-
tion. You will gain a 
new perspective on 
conflict, develop tools 
to defuse emotionally 
charged or unhealthy 
conflict and learn how 
to tap into the creative 
possibilities of con-
structive conflict.
Cost: $39, includes 
breakfast

Cardboard Boat Races
4 p.m. | Bagley Pond
Float or sink, we...eat 
subs. Register to partici-
pate by September 30
or come cheer on the 
teams from the shore. 
Free food! Sponsored by 
Mechanical Engineering 
Club.
Cost: Free

Homecoming Parade
6 p.m. | Downtown 
Duluth
Bring your #FutureBull-
dogs on down as we 
paint downtown maroon 
and gold, featuring the 
Mutt Strut sponsored by 
Northland Party! The pa-
rade route is on Superior 
Street between 1st and 
4th Ave West. 
Cost: Free

THU
1

Tailgate and Bulldog 
Walk
11 a.m. | Malosky Sta-
dium
Pregame activities 
abound! Spirit games, 
camaraderie and the tra-
ditional team entrance 
all leading up to the main 
event. Greek Life Chariot 
Races and the UMDawg 
Pound Tailgate Party will 
get you ready for the 
game. 
Cost: Free

UMD Football vs. St. 
Cloud State University
1:05 p.m. | Malosky 
Stadium
#DogeatDog15!
Cost: Free for UMD 
students

SAT
3

UMD Soccer vs. Augus-
tana College
1 p.m. | Malosky Stadium
Soccer tickets are sold 
on a single game basis 
only and can be pur-
chased through the UMD 
Ticket Office in advance 
or at the Malosky Sta-
dium Ticket Window on 
game day, one hour prior 
to game time. 
Cost: Free for UMD 
students

RSOP: Open Water Scu-
ba Course
3 p.m. | UMD Pool
The Open Water Scuba 
class covers the basics 
of scuba diving with 
classroom and pool 
instruction. When fin-
ished with the four class 
sessions you can get 
“Open Water Certified” 
by completing four open 
water dives in late spring 
or summer.
Cost: $150 for full ses-
sion; contact RSOP for 
details

SUN
4
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UMD Soccer vs. Wayne 
State College
6 p.m. | Malosky Stadi-
um
Soccer tickets are 
sold on a single game 
basis only and can be 
purchased through the 
UMD Ticket Office in ad-
vance or at the Malosky 
Stadium Ticket Window 
on game day, one hour 
prior to game time.
Cost: Free for UMD 
students

Men’s Hockey vs. Bemi-
dji State University
7:07 p.m. | Amsoil Arena
Cost: Free for UMD 
students

FRI
5
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WRAC
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Miller

• On Thursday, 
Oct. 1 2015 an offi-
cer assisted a student 
that needed their door 
unlocked at 5:40 a.m. at 
1201 Ordean Court. 

• At 10:04 a.m. 
an officer again assist-
ed a student that was 
locked out. This time 
the student was locked 
out of their vehicle at 
427 Library Drive. 

• On Saturday, 
Oct. 3 2015 an officer 
responded to a report of 
animal disturbance on 

the 2200 block of Wood-
land Avenue bright and 
early at 7:26 a.m.

• At 10:07 a.m. 
officers again respond-
ed to an animal distur-
bance call. The officers 
assisted in disposing of 
a raccoon at the 1900 
block of Wallace Ave-
nue.  

• The raccoons 
were out and about and 
41 minutes later at 10:48 
a.m. officers disposed of 
another raccoon, this 
time at the 700 block of 

Old Howard Mill Road. 
• On Sunday, 

Oct. 4 2015 a student 
burned their food which 
caused a fire alarm to go 
off and officers respond-
ed at 3:06 p.m. at 1220 
Village Lane. 

• On Monday, 
Oct. 5 2015 to start the 
week in true UMD fash-
ion an officer assisted a 
student that was locked 
out of their vehicle at 
427 Library Drive at 
8:38 p.m.

has also been an 
increase in men who 
want to go through the 
PAVSA training.

“I think (it’s because) 
we put a strong emphasis 
on that what we do is 
not just for women to 
do and we all have to 
work in this together. 
It’s not a gender thing,” 
Spielmann said. 

Spielmann also said 
she thinks people of all 
genders find WRAC so 
approachable because 
they are students. The 
team agrees that it is 
also because they don’t 
counsel, they listen to 
students. 

“We can provide 
options for them,” 
Twedt said. 

Those options include 
alternative housing, 
escorts to walk students 
from class to class and 
they can also be allies 
if a student chooses to 
report a sexual assault. 

“Some people might 
just come in asking 
about options and we’ll 
lay them out,” Twedt 
said. “Then they might 
come back to us later 
on and say that they 
have made a decision on 
what they would like to 
do and ask for help.” 

Peya lo -Woodward 
said that another 
important part of 
WRAC is all the 
programming and 
education that they do. 

“We are a key and 
integral part of the 
campus on the different 
levels of programs,” 
Peyalo-Woodward said. 

WRAC puts on 
dozens of events each 
year. Their next event 
will be the Take Back 
the Night March and 
Rally on Oct. 7 at 5:45 
p.m. The march is in 
an effort to end power-
based violence. 

“The most beautiful 
thing about being a part 
of WRAC and doing 
these events is not only 
do we get to educate the 
UMD campus about 
this topic but we also 
get to educate ourselves 
along the way,” 
Gallegos-Perez said. 

KAHLA STATEMA
Staff Reporter

The Chemistry 
building at UMD was 
built in 1948. It was the 
first building on cam-
pus and for a little while 
it was the only building 
on campus.

Now UMD is looking 
to replace the 67-year-
old building with the 
new Chemistry and 
Advanced Materials 
Science (CAMS) build-
ing.

The CAMS building 
is looking to be an esti-
mated 56,000 square-
foot facility that can 
accommodate the needs 
of modern science.

The current chemis-
try building is equipped 
with old fume hoods 
and an outdated heat-
ing, ventilation and air 
conditioning system.

“We really needed 
to desperately replace 
the current chemistry 
building,” the Dean of 
the Swenson College of 
Science and Engineer-
ing Dr. Joshua Hamil-
ton said. 

The new CAMS 
building will be three 
stories and will include 
research labs, instruc-
tional labs and admin-
istration and faculty 
offices.

“The other piece of 
the new building will 
be this advanced mate-

rial science program,” 
Hamilton said.

According to Hamil-
ton, material sciences is 
more than just chemis-
try. Biology, chemical 
and civil engineering 
and even geology are 
associated with materi-
al sciences.

“It all depends on 
what kind of materials 
you’re talking about,” 
Hamilton said.

A minor in material 
science has been pro-
posed and is waiting 
for approval. Hamilton 
hopes someday there 
will be a major and 
even a masters-level 
graduate program.

The current chem-
istry building is being 
recommended to be 
turned into an active 
learning classroom. 

Instead of  200-300 
student in a class, class-
es will range from 50 to 
80 students. Students 
will sit around tables 
and work together.

“Active learning 
engages the students,” 
Hamilton said.

As for where the 
new CAMS building is 
being placed, the plan is 
to put the new building 
in the upper left-hand 
corner of the B-Lot 
between the medical 
school and Darland. 

“There will be a 
walkway on the second 
floor connecting it to 

the corner of the med-
ical school,” Hamilton 
said.

As for parking: “It 
will be a net loss of 
those parking spaces,” 
Hamilton said.

Patrick Keenan, the 
director of student life 
operations, said that an 
estimated 200 spaces 
will be lost.

Despite the loss in 
parking, the CAMS 
building is designed to 
be useful and built to 
last.

“It will not only 
satisfy us now but 
hopefully 30, 50, maybe 
even 70 years from now. 
It will still be a very 
strong and functional 
building,” Hamilton 
said.

According to 
Hamilton, President 
Kaler has put the 
CAMS building as his 
No. 1 capital project 
priority.

If everything goes as 
planned, construction 
is set to begin summer 
2016.

“The idea is that it 
will be completed by 
the fall semester of 
2018,” Hamilton said.

The new advanced 
materials science and 
engineering program 
is projected to increase 
enrollment by 250 
undergraduate students 
and 50 graduate stu-
dents by 2018. 

played. 
Even before the spon-

sorship revenue gener-
ated by men’s hockey 
team is accounted for, 
they brought in over 
15 times more revenue 
than the women’s team 
did last year. 

Using projected bud-
gets released by the 
Athletic Office and 
last year’s combined 
attendance figures to 
calculate the portion 
of the sponsorship rev-
enue earned, the men’s 
hockey team is esti-
mated to make a profit 
of $537,718 this sea-
son--the only program 
at UMD projected to 
make a profit. 

“It was made clear to 
me by Josh Berlo that 
(Scott) Sandelin has 
more pressure and more 
responsibility than 
(Shannon) Miller did 
to bring in teams that 
would bring in mon-
ey,” UMD Chancellor 
Lendley Black said.

While Chancellor 
Black agrees that the 
revenue the men’s hock-
ey team generates plays 
a factor in the funding 
they receive, he prefers 
to refrain from compar-
ing the two programs 
directly.

“In part it would be, 
but I think it would also 
be useful to look at our 
funding of those sports 
compared to our peers 
and look at our funding 
for men’s hockey com-
pared to other men’s 
hockey programs at the 
same level… and com-
pare women’s hockey 

to women’s hockey pro-
grams at the same lev-
el,” Black said.

“To me that’s a more 
accurate comparison, 
instead of just looking 
at comparisons between 
men’s and women’s 
(hockey).”

According to a Star 
Tribune report released 
last February that com-
pares the 2013-2014 
budgets of women’s 
hockey programs in the 
region, the UMD wom-
en’s hockey program’s 
total expenses exceed 
that of the women’s 
hockey programs at the 
University of Minne-
sota, the University of 
Wisconsin and the Uni-
versity of North Dakota. 

With statistics 
compiled from data 
received from each of 
the schools the Star 
Tribune also explained 
in a graph that, among 
those four schools, 
UMD had the highest 
head coaching salary for 
the 2014-2015 season.

Chancellor Black 
reiterated that despite 
the differences in 
funding, both teams 
are well supported 
and administration 
closely follows Title IX 
protocol, which does 
not compare individual 
programs in an athletic 
department. Instead, it 
compares the combined 
offerings of all the men’s 
and women’s programs 
of an institution.  

“There is a lot of 
m i s i n f o r m a t i o n , ” 
Karen Stromme, 
the associate athletic 

d i r e c t o r - - i n t e r n a l 
operations & senior 
women administrator at 
UMD, said. 

“One thing that 
people may not realize 
is that comparing one 
sport to another, so 
men’s basketball to 
women’s basketball, 
doesn’t always have 
to be exactly equal. 
Obviously we want 
to try to make them 
comparable (but) there 
are subtle differences.

“We have to balance 
it across the board, 
with all of our men’s 
programs and all of our 
women’s programs.”

According to statistics 
compiled for the Equity 
in Athletics Data 
Analysis, the amount of 
money spent on athletic 
scholarships, recruiting 
and operating expenses 
at UMD matches the 
54.9 percent male to 
45 percent female ratio 
of the student athlete 
population. 

Chancellor Black 
opposed not only the 
claims of Title IX 
violations in Miller, 
Banford and Wiles’ 
lawsuit but all of 
the other claims of 
discrimination they 
have made. 

“I just want to 
reiterate that I do 
refute any allegations of 
discrimination involved 
with this (lawsuit),” 
Black said. “I have great 
confidence in Josh Berlo 
as an athletic director. 
I also have confidence 
in the direction of our 
athletic program.”

New Chemistry 
building to be 
built in B-Lot

On Wednesday, Sept. 30 2015 the Swenson College of Science and 
Engineering and the Marshall Alworth Planetarium launched its 
newest addition, the Geodome, a mobile Planetarium at Myers-Wilkins 
Elementary School HANNAH BROADBENT/STATESMAN
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COLUMN

“I feel like it’s one of those things we can’t control 
because it’s legal to buy guns and whoever buys it 
can do what they want with it.” –Akosua Jah, Fresh-

“Why is it if I beat you to death it’s something 
wrong with me, if I stab you it’s something wrong 
with me, but if I shoot you it’s something wrong 
with guns?” –Joshua Williams, Junior

“I feel they should be more stringent on who can 
own a gun. There should be more tests in place that 
people need to pass before they can own a gun.” –

“I would say that I don’t think gun violence is go-
ing up. I think the media is over-reporting on it and 
making it a big real.” -Mark Prince, Freshman.

“It’s not guns that kill, it’s the person. If we’re go-
ing to change this problem we have to start with 
society.” –Nicholas Murtha, Senior

WORD ON CAMPUS

See what your fellow students are saying about hot 
topics around campus. This week we check in on what 

students think of  gun violence in the U.S.

The Statesman 
wants to hear from 

you!
Do you have a message the 
UMD community needs to 

hear?

Submit a guest piece or 
become a Statesman columnist 

by sending your work to the 
opinion editor at whit1930@d.

umn.edu

Have a reaction to something in 
this week’s paper?

Submit a letter to the editor 
at statesma@d.umn.edu or 

whit1930@d.umn.edu.

Colin Fischer
Guest Columnist

I woke up Friday June 26, 2015, with 
nothing in mind but work in an hour.  
Soon, however, I was met by a storm 
of  posts across social media. They all 
shared one message: that the Supreme 
Court had just legalized gay marriage.  

The decision was the result of  de-
cades of  struggle from the LGBTQ 
community and the embodiment of  
an American trend. Since the civil 
rights movement of  the 1960s Amer-
ican society has taken steps to break 
down the brick walls of  racism, sexism 
and homophobia.  

Our habit to stereotype what we 
don’t understand has slowly changed 
for the better but there are double 
standards present.

At times it is difficult to see how we 
stereotype both personally and as a so-
ciety.  To view this clearly, take a look 
at the Internet where stereotypes fill 
social media feeds and dominate late 
night news debates.  

Following a recent call for the Con-
federate flag to be taken down from 

Charleston City Hall a great deal of  
southerners defended the flag by cit-
ing its historical significance. The re-
sponse to this was a mixture of  proper 
protest but within the mix were poor-
ly intended jabs of  stereotyping. The 
“redneck” stereotype saw a revival.  

Many against the “Heritage Not 
Hate” (HNH) movement associated 
with the flag labeled their opponents as 
incestuous and less intelligent through 
social media and even through van-
dalism. This is counterproductive of  
efforts to educate HNH on the racism 
associated with the flag.

Even more prevalent in our gener-
ation is the abundance of  stereotyp-
ing in popular media. Katy Perry has 
been known to hype racial stereotypes 
of  African Americans, Asians, Egyp-
tians and more in her music videos 
such as her slanted portrayal of  Afri-
can Americans through her “This Is 
How We Do” music video.  

In “This is How We Do,” Per-
ry is seen holding watermelons in a 
long dark braid. Later she responds 
to a message from “Jessica Thot” in 

a “blaccent” while donning corn-
rows. Despite these generalizations, 
response to the video was minimal 
at best. Similar patterns are seen in 
many rap music videos which often 
wrongfully portray black males as vio-
lent, objectifying women and abusing 
drugs.  

So why is our society so concerned 
with ending stereotypes but so willing 
to let these clear examples persist? A 
large part of  this attitude comes from 
the difficulty of  making such a change.  
I assure you, although the goal is large, 
every goal is comprised of  small steps 
and there are plenty that we can take.

Dissolving the double standards that 
American society has for stereotypes 
will no doubt be a gradual process.  
However, there are steps we can take 
as individuals.

We must speak out. The LGBTQ 
community would not have achieved 
its progress without citizens expressing 
opinion in the forms of  social media, 
blogs and protests. Songs like “Take 
Me to Church” by Hozier and celeb-
rities like Ellen DeGeneres have in-

spired such speech.
But this alone is not enough.  Media 

support is always necessary to encour-
age the momentum of  a movement 
and LGBTQ could have easily lost 
theirs without such consistent and pos-
itive media coverage. 

The most important step is educa-
tion and encouragement. Denouncing 
stereotyping is a responsibility of  our 
parents, siblings, friends and teachers. 

Friends are the most effective. The 
college-age demographic is the most 
likely to press for change and have 
more contact with each other than 
parents. Teachers are essential during 
childhood but must be backed by par-
ents. This is where each individual 
holds responsibility. 

There is a task for each of  us to 
speak, encourage and teach the ben-
efits of  a typecast-free America. I 
challenge you to choose at least one 
of  these actions and do exactly that, 
take action.  We attend college to mold 
ourselves into an ideal persona and 
leave a greater impact on our world.  
Consider this your call to do so. 

Cole White
Opinion Editor

It has been yet another week. It has 
been yet another mass shooting. It has 
been yet another outpouring of  grief  
for a devastated community. It has 
been yet another speech that the pres-
ident had to give.

Out of  all of  those reoccurrences 
only the last one has changed.

The nation saw a new president 
when he spoke to the nation. After all 
the deaths, after all these years, Presi-
dent Obama finally took the gloves off 
and became angry.

Now why haven’t we?
Every time these mass shootings 

happen we all offer our prayers and 
condolences to the communities in-
volved. We share their grief. Those 
dead could just as well be our families 
and friends.

In the president’s speech he made 
a point to say that “…our thoughts 
and prayers are not enough.” He’s 
right. They are not. This is not a time 
for grief. This is not a time for quiet 
reflection. His anger in that speech 
should be our anger. This is a time for 
outrage.

Through all the slogans and buzz-
words we forget that we should be fu-
rious. We need to be angry with this. 
We need to stay angry about this. The 
fact that it took this many years for us 
as a nation to finally break the presi-
dent down into displaying that anger 
speaks to how terrible we as a nation 
have been in dealing with this.

The president’s words were power-
ful but he wasn’t the only person who 
spoke honestly about this. The coun-
try pounced on the chance to feign 
outrage when presidential candidate 
Jeb Bush responded to the shooting 
with the remark that “stuff happens.” 
We immediately capitalized on the 
chance to point out the callousness of  
that comment.

But all Bush did was vocalize what 
has been the national mentality for 
the past decades.

That is our problem. We have be-
come so accustomed to these incidents 
we have almost started to look at them 
as natural disasters. We accept that 
these are things that do and will hap-
pen.

But it wasn’t a tornado that swept 
through Umpqua Community Col-
lege in Oregon. It wasn’t a fire that 
struck an Aurora, Colorado mov-
ie theater. It wasn’t a hurricane that 
slammed into Sandy Hook Elementa-
ry School. People did this.

These are not inevitable, acceptable 
happenings in American life. We can-
not let them be. It’s time for us to final-
ly do something.

Our politics and our partisanship 
don’t let us take away what needs to 
be seen. What we need to see is that in 
his address President Obama played 
the role of  the stern father scolding us, 
the children, for our outrageous neg-
ligence, irresponsibility and inaction.

So to the president and all my read-
ers: please stay angry and never be-
come tired of  talking about this.

Gun violenceHERE WE ARE AGAIN

Shooting deaths and a 
time for anger

COLUMN

America’s problem with stereotypes
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BY JIMMY GILLIGAN
Sports Editor

In their opening exhibition 
game, the 2015-2016 season 
got off to a slow start for the 
Bulldog hockey team. 

Facing Lakehead Universi-
ty of Thunder Bay, Ontario 
at Amsoil Arena on Sunday 
night, UMD went into the 
locker room trailing after the 
first period. 

But their finish was any-
thing but slow, as six sec-
ond-period goals lifted the 
Bulldogs to a 6-1 win. Besides 
a trio of goals scored within 
63 seconds of one another 
it was a pretty typical exhi-
bition game for UMD, a 
lopsided affair filled with 
post-whistle scrums.

It wasn’t, however, just 
another game for Bulldog 
freshman forward Billy Exell. 
He scored the first goal of his 
Bulldog career, the second of 
three quick goals in the mid-
dle of the second period.

The Thunder Bay, Ontar-
io native faced a team he was 
quite familiar with in his first 

collegiate game.
“I actually knew about five 

guys on the team, so seeing 
them out there was kind 

of funny. Growing up watch-
ing the Thunderwolves play, 
it’s definitely a little different 

Ready for their close-up

Volleyball: At home at the top

Platoon style prepares ‘Dogs for homecoming

BY SAM GAZZOLA
Statesman Correspondent

The Bulldog volleyball 
team appears comfortable 
at the top.

At the season’s 
halfway point they have 
accomplished a 
lot with a cool 
confidence that 
suggests that this 
isn’t their ceiling. 
They’re 13-2 
overall, have been 
ranked the No. 1 
team in the nation 
for three weeks in a 
row dating back to 
Sept. 14 and own a 
nearly perfect record 
with just two losses 
through their first 15 
contests.

But the meat of the 
Bulldogs’ schedule 
is yet to come. Sev-
en of their remain-
ing fourteen conference 
matches are against teams 
currently ranked in the top 
25, and three of those are 
against top-five teams. The 
Bulldogs dropped their 
lone conference game to 
Northern State, the only 
ranked NSIC team they 

have faced thus far.
“I’m expecting us to bat-

tle those teams and give 
them everything we can 
give them and I’m hoping 
that we can clean up some 
of the runs of mistakes and 
lapses we’ve had,” head 

coach Jim Boos said.
The Bulldogs’ winning 

momentum from 
two season-opening 
tournaments has spilled 
over into NSIC play. At 
6-1, they have dominated 
conference play. The three 
sets UMD dropped to 

Northern State are the 
only sets the Bulldogs have 
surrendered to conference 
opponents this season.

The Bulldogs have been 
consistently outscoring 
their opponents with strong 
hitting. The team is cur-

rently second in the 
NSIC with a hitting 
percentage of .297 
and are leading in 
kills (783). Two of 
the Bulldogs stron-
gest hitters are senior 
Mariah Scharf 
and junior Syd-
nie Mauch. Scharf 
regularly provides 
points for the team 
and is fourth in the 
conference with 
4.06 kills per set. 
Mauch is agitating 
for opposing defens-
es as well. She is one 
of the most depend-
able attackers in the 

NSIC, and is ranked third 
with a .432 hitting percent-
age.

But a lot of UMD’s suc-
cess can be traced back to 
senior setter Ashley Hinsch. 
The former All-American 
ranks second in the NSIC 

The stats behind the success

Senior setter Ashley Hinsch is currently 
second in the nation in assists per set with 
12.38. She was a first team All-American 
last season and is on her way to repeating 
this year. The team is third in the country 
with 13.74. (updated 10/4)

Mariah Scharf is averaging 4.06 kills/
set. Another first team AA last year, she 
is on pace to beat her career best of 3.92 
from last season.

Zero sets given up at home. The Bull-
dogs have only been pushed to extra 
points in one match at home this year. 
If this trend continues, UMD will finish 
with a record of at least 13-8.

All eyes will be on the No. 2 Men’s hockey team as they begin the regular 
season this Friday versus Bemidji State. After a slow start, UMD displayed 

depth in Sunday’s 6-1 exhibition win. 

Despite 0-2 weekend, 
Crowell sees positives
BY AUSTIN RUSH
Statesman Correspondent

After the Maura Crowell 
era began on a high note 
last week, No. 2 Boston 
College brought the wom-
en’s hockey team back to 
earth with a two-game 
sweep in their first regular 
season action of the season.

They will be looking for 
a faster start this weekend 
facing Bemidji State. The 
Beavers are coming into 
the weekend with some 
momentum after sweeping 
Vermont this past week-
end.The Bulldogs will look 
to carry over their strong 
play and build off their 
newly-acquired confidence 
against the nation’s No. 9 
ranked Beavers.

The Beavers have a 
strong veteran core. They 
only graduated 15.4% of 
their points last season. 
The Bulldogs will have to 
find a way to slow them 
down in order to find 
success in Bemidji.

Heading into last week’s 
season opener in Chestnut 
Hill, MA, the 

Bulldogs were 2-0. After 
the final buzzer Saturday 
afternoon the Bulldogs 
fell back to .500. They 
could not handle Boston 
College’s All-American 
Alex Carpenter, one of the 
top players in the nation, 
as she had a hat trick in 
Saturday’s 4-2 loss.

Head coach Maura 
Crowell said the two 
games were vastly different 
games for UMD. Saturday 
afternoon the Bulldogs 
weren’t making mistakes 
that they were making 
Friday night. 

The Bulldogs were 
much more aggressive on 
Saturday and Crowell saw 
her team going at Boston 
College head-on and 
attacking them, catching 
them off-guard. 

Saturday’s game was 
a one-goal game, despite 
what the final score said. 
The Bulldogs skated with 
the Eagles all night long.  

UMD outshot the Eagles 
14-7 in the third period of 
Saturday’s game but were 
unable to bury the 

BY JIMMY GILLIGAN
Sports Editor

The Bulldog football 
team’s depth is crucial 
to their success. Not 
just  in this weekend’s 
homecoming game 
against St. Cloud State, 
but throughout the rest 
of the season as bumps 
and bruises inevitably 
mount. 

In a physically 
demanding game, a 
capable replacement is 
crucial to any team’s 
long-term success. Of 
course, it also helps to 
have a dual-threat star 
quarterback.

Without star running 
back Logan Lauters last 
week, UMD displayed 

their depth in a domi-
nating 47-14 win over 
Minnesota-State Moor-
head.

“In last Saturday’s 
game we played a few 
guys that haven’t taken 
a lot of snaps in a Bull-
dog uniform. I don’t 
think as a team we can 
ever be deep enough, 
but in the same sense I 
think the guys that have 
had a chance to step up 
and play have made the 
most of their opportuni-
ties,” head coach Curt 
Wiese said. 

Once fully healthy, 
the Bulldogs will be as 
strong as ever. Talent 
hasn’t been the issue this 
season for UMD, but 
at some points mental 

mistakes have plagued 
them in key situations. 
They may have solved 
these woes against Min-
nesota-State Moorhead 
last week.

“Last week was as 
well-prepared and as 
focused as the team 
has been all year. They 
played for four quarters. 
We needed to win, and 
we needed to win in that 
fashion,” Wiese said.

The Bulldogs hope 
to be healthier as they 
head into their home-
coming matchup with 
St. Cloud State. After 
missing the past seven 
quarters with an ankle 
injury, Lauters hopes to 
return to the backfield, 

Senior captain Andy Welinski and Austyn Young celebrate 
a goal Sunday. ALEX GANEEV/THE STATESMAN

The Bulldog volleyball team is 4-0 at Romano Gym this season; they 
have yet to lose a set at home. ALEX GANEEV/THE STATESMAN

See WOMEN’S HOCKEY, C2

See MEN’S HOCKEY, C2

See VOLLEYBALL, C2
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Junior quarterback 
Drew Bauer ran for 
a career-high 177 
yards in the Bull-
dog football team’s 
47-14 blowout over 
Minnesota-State 
Moorhead. Bauer 
only needed just over 
three quarters and 
26 carries to achieve 
that mark.

The Bulldog volley-
ball team’s hitters 
had 34 kills without 
a single error in their 
dominating three-
set sweep of Minot 
State. Taylor Wiss-
broecker led the Bull-
dogs with 20 kills. 

Freshman goalten-
der Maddie Rooney 
made 29 saves in 
her first collegiate 
start for the Bulldog 
women’s hockey 
team against No. 
2 ranked Boston 
College. Despite that 
strong effort, UMD 
was beaten in both 
games. 

Junior forward Kailey 
Beatt scored her 
fourth goal of the 
season in the Bulldog 
soccer team’s 3-0 
victory over Sioux 
Falls over the week-
end. She is the only 
player to have scored 
more than once this 
season. 

Beau Bofferding 
caught two touch-
down passes and 
ran for one more in 
the Bulldog football 
team’s win over Min-
nesota-State Moor-
head last Saturday. 
The all-purpose back 
has seven touch-
downs on the season 
-- four in the air and 
three on the ground. 

The men’s hockey 
team checked in at 
No. 2 in the USCHO.
com preseason 
poll. It is the highest 
preseason ranking in 
program history. Two 
Bulldogs, goaltender 
Kasimir Kaskisuo 
and defensemen 
Andy Welinski, were 
also named to the 
Preseason All-NCHC 
team.

UMD soccer’s Natalie 
St. Martin notched 
her first career goal 
as a Bulldog over 
the weekend against 
Sioux Falls. The 
freshman’s goal was 
one of three in their 
win, solving their 
offensive struggles 
after scoring just one 
goal over their three 
previous games. 

177
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Soccer shows 
improvement 

in split
BY RYAN DEPAUW
Statesman Correspondent

Even when things are 
going well for the Bulldog 
soccer team, points are 
hard to come by. 

Despite possibly playing 
their best weekend of the 
season the Bulldog soccer 
team only came out with 
three points. 

They look to keep their 
defense strong and their 
offensive efforts on the rise 
as they try to pick up some 
much-needed points at 
home against Wayne State 
on Saturday and a tough 
Augustana team Sunday.

The Bulldogs ended 
their scoring drought last 
weekend, scoring three 
goals in a shutout win 
Saturday against Sioux 
Falls. But their offensive 
woes returned Sunday 
when the Bulldogs were 
blanked by Southwest 
Minnesota State. 

The Bulldogs have 
fallen to No. 11 in the 
NSIC standings.  They’re 
now 3-6-1 overall and 
2-4-1 in the Northern Sun 
Intercollegiate Conference 
as they prepare to face 
an Augustana team 
who now ranks third in 
the standings and are 
undefeated in NSIC play.

Last Saturday the 
NSIC No. 11 ranked 
Bulldogs faced the Sioux 
Falls Cougars who rank 
near the bottom of the 
NSIC standings at No. 
15. The Bulldogs took full 
advantage of the Cougars’ 
weak defense right away 
as junior Kailey Beatt 
scored her fourth goal 
of the season off a cross 
pass from junior Marissa 
Ganske in the sixth 
minute. They would tack 
on two more goals in the 
first half including an own 
goal by the Cougars off a 
corner kick as they went 
on to win 3-0.

“It was a good collective 
effort by everybody that 
played,” head coach Greg 
Cane said. “Everybody 
had a significant role in 
that win.”

This was the second 
time this season that the 
Bulldogs have scored 
three goals in a game, 
also doing so in a 3-0 
victory against Northern 
Michigan earlier this 
season.  

“Our attacking play can 
always get better,” Cane 

said. “Most teams in our 
conference are defensive-
minded teams. We need 
to break that down. We 
always like to tidy it up 
in the back, but through 
midfield and forward the 
finishing aspect is what’s 
important.” 

On Sunday the Bulldogs 
continued their strong 
defensive efforts against 
Southwest Minnesota 
State. 

But UMD’s struggle 
to finish offensively 
again proved to be their 
downfall. A late goal by 
Mustangs’ Forward Jaci 
Finley was all they needed 
to upend the Bulldogs. 

“We didn’t get what we 
deserved today,” Cane 
said. “We should have 
gotten at least a point with 
how well we played today. 
They got a fortunate play 
at the end of the game.”

“Working together,” 
captain Katie Peterson 
said. “That was the best 
aspect of the game on 
Saturday and on Sunday 
it was defending.”

It was the fourth game 
this season where the 
Bulldogs have allowed a 
goal in the last 15 minutes 
of the game. Of those four 
games, two were one-goal 
losses and all four came in 
defeat.

“The scoreboard didn’t 
tell us how well our team 
played,” Cane said. “The 
first half was the best 
half of soccer our team 
has played this season 
and the second half was 
a close second. Their top 
player didn’t even get a 
shot on goal today. The 
defensive side of the game 
was fearless. We had some 
great chances right at the 
end of the game including 
a corner that didn’t go in. 
They were a tough team 
to play but I thought we 
played really well.” 

It was the third time in 
four games the Bulldogs 
have been shutout and 
it’s their fourth time this 
season.

“We need to work on 
finishing, executing on 
our chances. Individually 
I need to take more 
changes up the field,” 
Peterson said. “Give 
accolades to our defense 
with their tightness and 
communication. They 
anchored the team and 
that radiated up and down 
the field.”

one of many Bulldogs battling 
day-to-day injuries.

“None of those injuries are sea-
son-ending, but hopefully in a 
week or two here we can have a 
majority of our guys back,” Wiese 
said.

Both UMD and SCSU had 
exactly 555 yards of offense last 
week. But don’t expect a high-scor-
ing shootout. The Bulldog defense 
is still one of the best in the NSIC, 
and they have an elite pass-stopper 
in senior Darion Fletcher.

Despite being the only Bulldog 
to sport bright gold sleeves under 
his uniform, opposing quarter-
backs continue to throw at Fletch-
er, apparently not noticing UMD’s 
top cornerback. 

“It’s a thing me and Darryl 
Brown did, we used to rock it 
together last year and it just sort 
of carried over,” Fletcher said of 
wearing gold.

Fletcher made his second inter-
ception of the season last week. He 
leads the team in solo tackles and 
is the core of the Bulldog second-
ary. His coverage abilities have led 
some to refer to his position on the 
field as “Fletcher Island,” a refer-
ence to star NFL cornerback Dar-
relle Revis’ “Revis Island.” Despite 
comparisons to the top-notch cor-
ner, Fletcher claims the Bulldogs’ 
defensive prowess begins with the 
defensive line and linebackers. 

“It’s funny to hear Fletcher 
island, but at the end of the day 
it’s our front seven that makes our 
defense so good. With guys like 
John Harden, the QB has no time 
to read the coverage,” Fletcher 
said. 

The Bulldog secondary will 
be busy Saturday facing SCSU 
quarterback Nate Meyer. He has 
averaged 243.2 passing yards per 
game this season, which ranks fifth 
among NSIC quarterbacks. Fac-
ing some tougher defenses, Bau-
er is eighth in this category with 
200.2 yards. 

But what makes Bauer one of the 

most dangerous offensive weap-
ons in the NSIC is what he can 
do with his legs. With Lauters out 
last week, Bauer ran for 177 yards, 
averaging 6.8 yards per carry. He 
leads UMD this season with 476 
yards rushing. 

Lauters and Bauer are the cor-
nerstones of the offense. 

But wide receiver/running back 
Beau Bofferding has been the cat-
alyst. He has the most receptions 
among Bulldog receivers and leads 
the team in all-purpose yards by a 
wide margin. He’s even completed 
two passes this season.

“Beau’s been a very dynamic 
player for us on the offensive 
side. He’s kind of a multi-purpose 
guy. He’s been a sparkplug for us 
offensively, as we gameplan each 
week that we make sure we get the 
football in his hands as much as we 
can.”

With both teams at 3-2, the 
winner of Saturday’s matchup 
has the best shot to win the NSIC 
North Division title. 

“If you look at anybody on 
our schedule, St. Cloud State 
is probably our biggest rival, 
traditionally. They’re a good 
football program, and I think 
they’re much improved from last 
season,” Wiese said. 

Football

equalizer. 
“I really thought we 

were going to score in 
the final minutes. The 
chances were there,” 
Crowell said. Overall, she 
was pleased with the effort 
her Bulldogs gave over the 
weekend, especially on 
Saturday.

We learned about 
ourselves this weekend,” 
Crowell said. 

Crowell believes her 
team gained a lot of 
confidence despite being 
swept, knowing that they 
can compete with the top 
teams.

This weekend the 
Bulldogs look to get back 
on the winning side of the 
things against Bemidji 
State.

The Bulldogs will look 
to do what they did on 
Saturday and pepper 

Bemidji’s goalie Brittni 
Mowat with shots in hope 
that more than just two 
will find the back of the 
net.

As for who will be 
between the pipes this 
weekend, Freshman 
Maddie Rooney impressed 
in her NCAA debut 
against the top-ranked 
Eagles, stopping 29 of the 
33 shots she faced. 

“She rose to the 
occasion,” Crowell 
said of Rooney. 
   Look for juniors Ashleigh 
Brykaliuk and Lara 
Stalder to fill up the score 
sheet after their three-
game scoring streak was 
snapped in last Saturday’s 
game. 

Overall, Brykaliuk had 
two goals and four assists 
while Stalder had four 
goals and one assist.

in assists per set, 
often reaching 40 sets 
per match.

“I’ve seen Ash-
ley fill some of the 
void that we’ve lost 
[to graduation] and 
Mariah has to do 
that, Sydnie has to 
do that and Monica 
Turner has to do that. 
It’s a collective effort 
as we try to figure out 
how that leadership 

is going to be filled,” 
Boos said.

Excluding the loss, 
the Bulldogs have 
won 18 conference 
sets, giving up more 
than 20 points just 
four times. 

Freshmen Erin 
Schindler has pro-
vided a lot of support 
as libero, leading the 
team with 4.55 digs 
per set. 

“Defense is real-
ly about effort and 
energy, just going 
out there and hav-
ing an attitude like 
we’re not going to let 
the other team score, 
and if they can go out 
there and have that 
approach as a group, 
we can make it hard 
for the other team to 
score,” Boos said.

Darion Fletcher

Women’s hockey

Volleyball

playing against 
them now,” Exell said.

As if his night wasn’t 
memorable enough, 
the game also fell on 
his twentieth birth-
day. He capped off the 
night with an assist on 
UMD’s last goal.

Exell was one of 
four first-year players 
that got on the score 
sheet Sunday but he 
was the lone freshman 
goal scorer.

“I thought those 
guys came out and 
did a good job,” head 
coach Scott Sandelin 
said of the freshmen 
players.

Sandelin thought 
their strong efforts 
were good confidence 
builders heading into 
their regular season 
opener versus Bemi-
dji. 

The game will be 
intense for not only 
the freshmen but also 
the 21 players return-
ing from last year. 
When the two teams 

met in the North 
Star College Cup last 
season the Beavers 
blanked UMD 4-0.

“The goal is to get 
better every week. 
Obviously next week-
end’s games are for 
real. The competition 
level and the inten-
sity level is going to 
go way up,” Sandelin 
said.

“Our guys probably 
don’t forget last year 
so hopefully they have 
a ton of respect for 
that team.”

The Bulldogs will 
look to avoid last 
year’s result with 
much of the same 
team. 

S o p h o m o r e 
Kasimir Kaskisuo, 
a pre-season pick 
for the All-National 
Collegiate Hockey 
Conference team, 
will again handle the 
starting duties in goal. 

Returning all but 
one defenseman and 
most of the forwards, 

UMD hopes to 
build off last year’s 
team, who earned an 
NCAA tournament 
berth and finished 
the season sixth in the 
USCHO.com poll. 

With the bulk of 
the roster returning 
they were voted into 
the No. 2 spot in 
the USCHO.com 
reseason poll.

“It’s nice having an 
older team because 
the guys know what 
we’re trying to do,” 
Sandelin said.

“We didn’t have 
a lot of losses last 
year but we lost 
some key guys. Guys 
with character and 
leadership. But we 
replaced them with 
some freshmen that 
can help out in the 
long run and also 
we have some guys 
that have been here 
that we’re expecting 
to step up so I like 
our depth at every 
position.”

Men’s hockey

From C1

From C1

From C1

From C1



BY LAURA GRUHLKE
Arts & Entertainment Reporter

Within walking distance 
from campus, the year-old 
Tavern on the Hill has almost 
everything you could ask for 
in a restaurant.

Upon arriving to the park-
ing lot of Tavern it can be very 
discouraging. The parking 
lot does not do the size of the 
restaurant justice. You can 

spend almost as much time 
looking for a parking spot as 
you do waiting for a table. 

Once you find a spot 
though, it only goes uphill 
from there.

Having gone to Tavern on 
the Hill many times over the 
last year, I have yet to order 
something I didn’t like.

I would classify myself as 
a picky eater and the menu 
can be slightly intimidat-
ing because there are many 
unique options to chose from. 
Every time that I have taken 
a chance and tried something 
new, I have not been disap-
pointed.

The prices on the menu 
are reasonable. Entrees come 

with a side of kettle chips. The 
let-down here is it’s a dollar 
upcharge for fries. Somehow 
paying $10 for a burger or 
sandwich is totally fine with 
me, but now paying $11 for 
it to come with fries seems to 
make a difference. Although 
getting fries is a necessity 
because dipping them in their 
specialty pub sauce is the best 
part of the meal. 

Tavern has a few differ-
ent areas to the restaurant 
and each gives off a different 
atmosphere. 

The bar area, which is 
seat yourself, is dark and has 
a chill vibe to it. The bar 
area also includes booths big 
enough to fit up to six people. 

The main dining rooms are 
very well lit and have lots of 
natural light during the day 
that gives it more of a fine 
dining atmosphere. 

Tavern is also the home 
of Duluth’s largest outdoor 
patio. Though the patio sea-
son is drawing to a close, they 
offer a fireplace and outdoor 
heaters around the patio. 
They also offer blankets for 
customer use if the heaters 
aren’t cutting it.

The service at Tavern has 
been nothing short of excel-
lent. The managers must 
make it a top priority to hire 
a friendly staff. I am always 
greeted with a smile when I 
walk in and the wait staff is 

very outgoing and helpful. 
The only problem I’ve had is 
spending a little longer than 
usual waiting for my food to 
come. 

If you decide to make a trip 
to Tavern on the Hill, which 
I highly recommend that you 
do, these are the things you 
should remember. 

If you are going at a pop-
ular time (lunch or dinner 
rush), allow yourself extra 
time to find a place to park. 
No matter what you order, 
make sure you get a side of 
their pub sauce with it. And 
lastly, don’t be afraid to try 
something just because it 
seems a little different. You 
will most likely enjoy it.

C2 C3

Arts Editor: Adam Quandt/quan0071@d.umn.edu&Entertainment

Tavern on the Hill offers late-night happy hour menu items after 9 p.m. 
that range from $3 to $6. BRAD EISCHENS/STATESMAN

Tavern features a variety of seating areas including a full wrap around 
bar. BRAD EISCHENS/STATESMAN

Whats on
your playlist?

“Bad Blood” by Taylor Swift and 
Kendrick Lamar - Jordan Woodland, 
Sophomore

“Can’t Feel My Face” by The Weeknd 
- Cassie Berkvam, Junior

“Imitation Leather Shoes” by Wide-
spread Panic - Ryan Freese, Junior

“What Do You Mean?” by Justin Bie-
ber - Jon Dahl, Junior

“Dela” by Johnny Clegg - Sarah Jor-
dan, Freshman

“Honey I’m Good,” by Andy Gram-
mer - Kaylie Brooks, Sophomore

“Ships in the Night” by Mat Kearney 
- Aly Perrill, Junior

“Like I Do” by Witt Lowry - Becca 
Estby, Sophomore

“Locked Away” by R. City and Adam 
Levine - Caitlin Halupczok, Sopho-
more

Check out what your fellow Bulldogs 
are listening to

ILLUSTRATION BY SARAH STAUNER

BY LAURA GRUHLKE
Arts & Entertainment 
Reporter

The William A. 
Irving ship in Canal 
Park has now been 
transformed into The 
Haunted Ship for the 
month of October.

For $10 you can walk 
through the multiple 
rooms on the ship which 
will take around 30 ter-
rifying minutes to go 
through.

The ship provides 
scares to around 20,000 
people a year who come 
from all over to get 

spooked before Hallow-
een. Supervisor Lexi 
Archambeau says that 
she has seen people 
on their honeymoon 
that made it a point to 
come stop by to tour the 
haunted ship.

The new big attrac-
tion they have added 
this year is a vortex tun-
nel. Archambeau says 
that it is her favorite part 
of this year’s ship. 

“Like our radio ad 
says, it’s not a tunnel of 
love. It’s pretty horrify-
ing,” Marketing director 
Stephanie Ukkola said. 
Ukkola even said that it 

may make you feel like 
you need to puke.

Another room people 
should look forward to is 
a “crazy cat lady” room. 

“It’s cats, cats and 
piles of cats,” Ukkola 
said. Of course no real 
cats were harmed in the 
making of the ship.

Being scared is some-
thing that many peo-
ple take pleasure in 
during this time of year. 
Getting excited to get 
scared is something that 
the crew at the haunted 
ship enjoys. 

Ukkola said that her 
favorite part of the ship 

is, “the excitement and 
the chaos that comes 
with it.”

The Haunted Ship is 
one of the staples for the 
fall season in Duluth. A 
variety of people come 
out for the experience 
from families to couples 
on a date night.  

“It’s something really 
enjoyable and unique 
for the area,” Archam-
beau said.

From now through 
every weekend in Octo-
ber you have the oppor-
tunity to get scared and 
tour this year’s William 
A. Irving Haunted Ship.

Haunted Ship now open and ready 
to scare all with new attractions

ILLUSTRATION BYWILL MADISON

Ratings:

Food: 4.5/5
Prices: 3/5
Atmosphere: 4.5/5
Service: 4/5

Restaurant review: 
Tavern on the Hill



C4ARTS&ENTERTAINMENT EDITOR: Adam Quandt/quan0071@d.umn.edu Wednesday, October 7, 2015

ILLUSTRATION BY MATTHEW OLIN

ILLUSTRATION BY WILL MADISON
a n d

BY ADAM QUANDT
Arts & Entertainment Editor

With a title like “Sorority Row” 
and a rating of two out of five stars 
on Netflix I wasn’t expecting much 
out of this movie. To be honest, when 
the movie opened with the typical 
Hollywood “half-naked girls dancing 

with over intoxicated frat guys” col-
lege party scene I was nervous about 
where this movie would go.

The story is set up when a group 
of sorority sisters play a “harmless 
prank” on a college guy who happens 
to be one of the girls’ brother, Garrett. 
One of the sisters, Megan, plays dead 
after being given fake roofies by Gar-
rett.

The prank takes a nasty turn when 
the sisters and Garrett go to dump 
Megan’s “dead” body at an aban-
doned mine shaft. Before letting Gar-
rett in on the prank, the girls spread 
out to look for sharp rocks to cut 
Megan’s body up.

Garrett takes things into his own 
hands when he stabs a tire iron 
through Megan’s chest, turning 
Megan’s fake death into something 
very real.

The sisters and Garret are then 
forced to make a decision: call the 
cops and risk being charged with 
Megan’s death or hide her body and 
continue on with life.

The decision is made to drop the 
body down a mineshaft and attempt 
to continue a life sworn to secrecy. 
However the decision is not unani-
mous. Theta Pi sister Cassidy agrees 
to keep the secret but removes herself 
from the sorority completely until the 
graduation celebration.

Flash-forward eight months to 
graduation day for the sisters. While 
gathered in the kitchen of Theta Pi 
together the sisters all receive a text 
from an anonymous number contain-
ing a picture of the tire iron used to 
kill Megan.

This sets up the story for the majori-

ty of the movie. In short, an unknown 
person knows about the sisters’ secret 
and has taken it upon himself/herself 
to take revenge against the girls.

At this point the sorority girls (and 
anyone who may know about the 
murder) start dropping like flies in a 
series of rather gruesome murders via 
one very amped-up tire iron.

Throughout the movie, the story 
does a very good job at constantly 
changing your mind on who you may 
think the killer is. I was constantly 
second guessing my suspect, which is 
where the movie gets its extra stars in 
my rating.

It’s up to the surviving sorority sis-
ters to find the killer before he/she 
finds them, unless the killer is one of 
them… Check out “Sorority Row” on 
Netflix to find out.

Director: Stewart Hendler
Genre: Horror
Length: 101 minutes
Release Date: Sept. 11, 
2009
Netflix Rating: 2 out of 5
My Rating: 4 out of 5

Sorority Row
October is upon us which means it’s officially horror movie season. Starting with 
the following review through the end of October, “Netflix and Chill” will consist of 

reviews of horror movies found on Netflix.

BY LAURA GRUHLKE
Arts & Entertainment Reporter

Starting Oct. 8, The 
Renegade Theater Company 
is putting on their production 
of “The Birds.”

The show opens at Teatro 
Zuccone in the Zeitgeist Arts 
Building on Oct. 8 and will 
run through the 24.

“The Birds” is based on 
the short story by Daphne du 
Maurier, the same story that 
was the inspiration for Alfred 
Hitchcock’s “The Birds.” 

The story is about a flock 
of birds that start violently 
attacking the citizens of 
a town. Director Zach 
Stofer describes the story as 
“basically a bird apocalypse.”

The biggest difference 
between the short story by 
Maurier and the theater 
adaptation by Conor 
McPherson is the timeline. 
In McPherson’s adaption the 
show opens after the chaos 
begins to happen in the town. 

This will make the show 
more intense and even scary 

at times.

“We think the audience 
will have a lot of fun being 
creeped out, and feeling like 
they too may fall victim to the 
birds,” artistic and executive 
director Katy Helbacka said 
in an email.

With the mixture of sound 
and art that has been incor-
porated into the show, it will 
bring a new level of creepi-
ness to the theater. 

“It will be an experience 
unlike any other in small the-

ater,” Stofer said.
This is Stofer’s first time 

directing and he couldn’t be 
more thrilled to be doing this 
production. After reading the 
script he knew almost imme-
diately that he wanted to 
direct it. 

“If anyone’s going to ruin 
it, it’s going to be me,” Stofer 
said.

The script will leave many 
asking questions throughout 
the show. 

“To use the tired old cliché, 
the script is an onion,” Stofer 

said. “It will leave you peeling 
back layer-by-layer to find the 
answers to your questions.”

With Halloween being just 
around the corner, it is the 
perfect time to get out and get 
scared. 

“We promise that you will 
have a fun evening, and you 
may jump once or twice!” 
Helbacka said in an email.

Tickets for “The Birds” can 
be purchased online at www.
zeitgeistarts.com, or in person 
at the Teatro Zuccone box 
office.

Renegade Theater Company brings horror to the 
stage in adaptation of “The Birds”
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What: Duluth Community Bike Ride
Where: Endion Station Public House, 200 Lake
Place Drive, Duluth 
Time: 4:30 p.m.
Cost: Free

What: Open Mic
Where: Beaner’s Central, 324 N. Central Ave.,
Duluth
Time: 7 to 11 p.m.
Cost: Free

What: Live music – Undlin & Wolfe
Where: Red Star Lounge, 600 E. Superior St.,
Duluth
Time: 10 p.m.
Cost: Free; 21+

What: Board Game Night
Where: Dungeon’s End, 325 N. Central Ave.,
Duluth
Time: 4 to 9 p.m.
Cost: Free

What: Comedy Open Mic Showcase
Where: Dubh Linn Irish Pub, 109 W. Superior
St., Duluth
Time: 10 p.m.
Cost: Free

What: Movie – Avengers: Age of Ultron 
Where: Duluth Public Library, 520 W. Superior
St., Duluth
Time: 2 p.m.
Cost: Free

What: Boo at the Zoo
    Enjoy a day of trick-or-treating around the Lake
Superior Zoo grounds.
Where: Lake Superior Zoo, 7210 Fremont St.,
Duluth
Time: 10 a.m. to 4 p.m.
Cost: $9 - $10

What: Karaoke
Where: Sir Benedict’s Tavern on the Lake, 805
E. Superior St., Duluth 
Time: 7 p.m.
Cost: Free

What: Cribbage Tournament
Where: Burrito Union, 1332 E. Fourth St.,
Duluth
Time: Sign up at 8 p.m.
Cost: Free

What: Kundalini Yoga and Meditation
Where: The Lotus Center, 25 W. Superior St.,
Duluth
Time: 5:30 p.m.
Cost: Free

What: Open Mic
Where: Sir Benedict’s Tavern on the Lake, 805
E. Superior St., Duluth
Time: 9 p.m.
Cost: Free

THIS WEEK
Arts & Entertainment
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fun follow us @ArtStatesman. 
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BY ALLIE BROWN
Copy Editor

“Spoon River” isn't 
your average play. There 
is not one narrative or 
story. 

It is the story of a town 
and of all the people 
who lived and died in 
that town. Basically, 
if you asked someone 
to say one last thing 
about their life or death, 
you would get “Spoon 
River.”

“Spoon River” is 
set up as many mini-
monologues given 
by about 50 different 
characters played 
by nine actors. Each 
monologue briefly 
tells the story of that 
character’s life or death.

It was interesting to 
see what each character 
chose to talk about. It 
ranged from cursing 
their life or death to 
acceptance of their life 
or death. Just like real 
people, some characters 
chose to focus on the 
positive while others 
focused on the negative.

It was also interesting 
to see how the different 
mini-stories were 
woven into a greater 
narrative. Many of the 
characters were related 
to one another or knew 
one another and this 
helped bring together 
the idea that this is the 
story of a small town 
where everyone knows 
everyone. 

The actors were 
amazing. They were 
able to give life and 
emotion to each of their 
characters in very few 
words. They were also 
able to do this just in the 
way they acted. 

There were very few 
costume changes and 
when there were chang-
es they were very slight. 
The actors didn’t need 
costumes to tell us who 
their characters were, 
they told us with their 
acting ability and sto-
ries. 

There was also an 
element of music in this 
show. During most of 
it, there was a musical 
underscore. Off to the 

side of the stage some-
one was playing a piano 
or drum and they hard-
ly ever stopped playing. 

In addition, there 
were some songs. They 
seemed mostly hymnal. 
For example, they sang 
“This Little Light of 
Mine,” something the 
audience got very into: 
clapping their hands, 
standing up and even 
singing along. 

They play ended with 
a very sweet, emotion-
al song about all pain 
being taken away when 
they reached their heav-
enly home while pic-
tures of real peoples’ 
loved ones were on pro-
jectors above them. 

Some of the people 
were family members 
and loved ones of the 
actors and others were 
from the greater Duluth 
community. It was a 
very touching moment 
and many people were 
crying, including some 
of the actors. 

The projectors were 
a very big part of the 
show. They were always 

in use. They either had 
some sort of picture to 
help set the scene or the 
name of the character 
that was talking on 
them. 

Some of these pictures 
were taken by the 
director Tom Isbell 
and his wife when they 
visited the town that 
this play is based off of 
over the summer. It was 
a very cool way to use 
projectors and was done 
very well.

Overall, “Spoon 
River” was a very 
interesting and unique 
play. I’ve never seen 
anything quite like it 
before.

It really makes you 
think, “What would 
I say if I could say one 
thing about my life?” I 
definitely recommend 
that everyone go and 
see it while they have 
the chance. 

“Spoon River” 
continues October 
7 through the 10, at 
7:30 p.m. on the main 
stage at the Marshall 
Performing Arts Center. 

Theater review: Spoon River

With a cast of only nine, each cast member of “Spoon River” plays multiple characters. MOLLIE 
GRAHAM/STATESMAN

Leaves are just starting to change in Chester Park. BRAD 
EISCHENS/STATESMAN

BY LAURA GRUHKLE
Arts & Entertainment 
Reporter

Fall is officially here 
and we don’t have much 
time until the leaves fall 
off the trees and a glaze 
of snow replaces them.  

This year in Duluth 
we have been fortunate 
to have the leaves stay 
on the trees a little lon-
ger and they are just 
now starting to turn.

If you are looking to 
get out and enjoy the 
beautiful scenery there 
are some great places in 
the area to do just that. 
Gene Shaw, the direc-
tor of public relations 
at Visit Duluth, helped 
me locate some of the 
picture-perfect spots to 
check out the fall colors.

The closest spot to 
campus is the Bagley 
Nature Center. Not only 
are there a variety of 
hiking trails on campus 

but there is also a look-
out on the top of the hill 
behind parking lot U. 
Both offer some amaz-
ing views overlooking 
the trees.

Less than a mile from 
campus is Chester Park, 
where there are 2.5 
miles of hiking trails 
along Chester Creek. 
There are lots of spots to 
stop along the trail and 
observe Mother Nature 
and the best part is that 
it is all within walking 
distance from campus.

To venture farther off 
campus you can take a 
trip to Enger Tower. 

“The best thing that 
Enger Tower has to offer 
is the full 360-degree 
view overlooking the 
city,” Shaw said. 

Shaw made a strong 
suggestion that if you 
have a car and are look-
ing to take a drive and 
catch some of the colors 
that Skyline Parkway 

will give you some of the 
best views. 

Along Skyline there 
are a couple destina-
tions that deserve a stop.

The Hawk Ridge 
Nature Reserve is about 
a 15-minute drive east 
from campus. Along 
with over four miles of 
hiking trails and killer 
views, there are obser-
vation spots to see some 
of the hawks and eagles 
in the area. 

Just past the Hawk 
Ridge Nature Reserve 
you will run into Sev-
en Bridges Road at the 
end of Skyline Park-
way. Located in Amity 
Creek, there are some 
stellar trails with bridg-
es that go over Lester 
River.

To the west side of 
Skyline there is Stew-
art Creek Bridge. Right 
where Skyline and Stew-
art Creek cross there is 
a beautifully designed 

bridge that is definitely 
picture-worthy. 

If you continue 
to head west down 
Skyline you will run 
into Magney-Snively 
Natural Area. Here they 
have over four miles 
of trails for hiking and 
cross-country skiing. 

To get more of a 
variety of fall colors, 
take a drive up the north 
shore. Gooseberry Falls 
is a great destination to 
grasp all the fall colors 
and capture some vivid 
scenery. The state park 
features over 20 miles 
of trails and scenic 
waterfalls to enjoy as 
well.  

With the leaves final-
ly beginning to change 
colors and winter knock-
ing on the door, Shaw 
said that you only have a 
short amount of time to 
get out and enjoy the fall 
colors before the leaves 
are completely gone.

Warmer weather pushes back fall colors 
for 2015
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